LOUISIANA FORESTRY COMMISSION

VETERANS MEMORIAL AUDITORIUM

5825 FLORIDA BLVD, 
BATON ROUGE, LOUISIANA 70806

december 13, 2010

MINUTES
CALL TO ORDER

The Louisiana Forestry Commission meeting was called to order by Chairman Sam Pruitt at 10:59 a.m.

ROLL CALL

The roll was called by Scarlet Arceneaux. 
Members Present:  Chairman Sam Pruitt, Vice Chairman Mike Merritt, Dr. Allen Rutherford, Kenny Ribbeck, Scott Poole, and Tina Meiners

Members Not Present:  Mike Wolff.  A quorum was present.
Others Present:  Wade Dubea, Commissioner, Dr. Mike Strain, Charlie Greer, Epney Brasher, Randy Rentz, Buck Vandersteen, Ed Smith, Geri McNeal, Gus Rowland, Kirk Casanova, Dena Ginn, Jeremy Coffey, David Butner, and Janet Tompkins, Dick Myers.
APPROVAL OF MINUTES
Motion: Kenny Ribbeck made a motion to approve minutes of the meeting for September 7, 2010 with an amendment made to Public Comments. Dr. Allen Rutherford seconded. All were in favor.  

Public Comments
There were no comments taken at this time.
BUDGET

Wade Dubea briefed the Commission on the current budget issues and the revenue shortfall that the department is facing. He stated that the Governor signed a Declaration of Emergency for the month of October as requested by LDAF. The declaration was issued because of the extreme drought conditions. The Office of Forestry has asked for a $310,628.00 reimbursement for expenditures above and beyond what is normally spent for fighting wildfires in the month of October. The legislative budget analyst is reviewing the proposal and we are awaiting a budget hearing and outcome. 
Dr. Strain briefed the Commission on the department’s budget, future budget plans and personnel reductions. He reminded the Commission that in the last quarter twenty-one (21) individuals were laid off.  Forestry will be facing a future layoff of thirty-five (35) firefighters.  Dr. Strain is meeting with the Division of Administration on January 7, 2011, to discuss a proposal for funding the Office of Forestry and Soil and Water Conservation. Dr. Strain commented that the Office of Forestry cannot withstand a five million dollar cut next year and still be able to protect the forest, structures and safety of our citizens. He stated that he is going to ask for a redirection of the current timber severance taxes above a baseline. The baseline is currently at around twelve-million dollars that is collected for timber severances. Dr. Strain reported that he has discussed it with our legislative delegations and the Governor’s Office to see if we can pass a bill that would allow anything above a baseline of ten million dollars in timber severance taxes to go into a constitutionally dedicated fund for the Office of Forestry and Soil and Water Conservation. 
DIVISION REPORTS
Wade Dubea referenced the copies of the division reports that each committee member received in the mail prior to the meeting.  
Enforcement: Charlie Greer provided a copy of the arrest log made for this quarter to the Commission.  He also referenced the enforcement warning letter that was enacted last quarter. The warning letter was issued to one individual recently. Discussion followed on the procedures associated with the warning letter. 
Wade Dubea reported on the new vehicles received by the Enforcement Officers.  
Protection: Wade Dubea reported that Don Smith provided fire data for the Commission. The USFS was responding to the Wrangler Fire on the Kisatchie National Forest. Several air tanker drops were required to contain this fire. The Office of Forestry was fortunate in that one of the fires during that time fell within the fifty mile range of Kisatchie. The USFS was able to assist the Office of Forestry by providing aerial drops in this area.  
GIS: Wade Dubea commented that Gus Rowland and Brent Cutrer had been involved with the restructure and redistribution of responsibility among Office of Forestry personnel. They are also conducting training classes on utilizing the software for management plans and uploading to the geo-database. Wade stated that the data coming in is critical.  We are storing and providing that information to our foresters and the public as well as working to expand those capacities. Discussion followed.
Reforestation:  Wade Dubea stated that Randy Rentz has included a report on seed collection and nursery production.  He commented that he and Epney have met with Randy several times to discuss the nursery budget and operations.
Old Business:
Forest Productivity Program:   

Dr. Strain reported that LDAF did an internal audit of the Forest Productivity Program from its inception in 1998 through today. Dr. Strain contacted the legislative auditor and asked if they would check our figures to make sure they are correct. Dr. Stain wants to make sure that the funds were being spent properly.  The Commission requested that Dr Strain pursue a compliance audit of the FPP program.  Discussion followed.
Wade Dubea stated that Kenny Ribbeck had requested for him to get a copy of the statutes with an interpretation of those statutes from Marvin Montgomery.  Wade reported that he had met with Marvin Montgomery and he will be getting with him again to see where he is with the statutes. The last meeting they had, Marvin was in the process of cleaning up his notes and getting a detailed version that could be submitted to the committee. Kenny also requested that a compliance audit of FPP program be examined. Discussion followed.
New Business
Personnel Report

Wade Dubea reported that with the reduction of personnel, we have had to look at the division of labor across the state. The Assistant Branch Chief and the District Manager positions were eliminated and the two Regional Administrator positions have been redirected. Dena Ginn is the Regional Administrator for districts 1, 2, and 3.  Kirk Casanova is the Regional Administrator for districts 4, 5 and 6. In the Baton Rouge office, Branch Chief Don Smith will coordinate the efforts of the Protection, Management, and Information and Education Branches. Randy Rentz in the Columbia office will continue to be the Branch Chief for our Nursery operations which is an ancillary account.  
Wade also reported that we are awaiting Civil Service’s review and approval of the current reduction plan of thirty-five (35) additional filled positions. This will be a statewide reduction and will include firefighters.  The effective date of this layoff will be February 25, 2011, based on Civil Service’s approval.  Discussion followed.
Set Meeting Dates for 2011
Suggested dates were as follows:

Tuesday, MARCH 8, 2011
Tuesday, JUNE 7. 2011 

Tuesday, SEPTEMBER 6, 2011 

Monday, DECEMBER 12, 2011, JOINT TAX & LFC

ADJOURNMENT
MOTION: A motion was made by Scott Poole to adjourn. Vice Chairman Mike Merritt seconded the motion. All were in favor. Chairman Sam Pruitt adjourned the meeting at 2:07 p.m. 
